
 

BOARD OF FINANCE 

SPECIAL MEETING 

July 22, 2014 

7:30 p.m. 

Meeting Room B 

 

PRESENT: Warren Serenbetz, Lynne Vanderslice, Al Alper, Richard Creeth, Jeffrey 

Rutishauser, John Kalamarides 

 

OTHERS: Bill Brennan, Sandy Dennies, Bruce Hampson,  
 

Call to order 

 

The Meeting was called to order at 7:30 PM 

 

Miller Driscoll Project  

Mr. Serenbetz thanked Mr. Brennan and those who presented the Miller Driscoll 

Project at the Board of Finance Special Meeting the evening before, [which was held 

in conjunction with part of the Board of Selectman Meeting]. 

He asked the Board if they had questions of the architect or Mr. Hampson about the 

project. Mr. Rutishauser asked if the project was going to be a GMax (guaranteed 

maxiumum) and Mr. Hampson replied it was not. The project would be managed by 

Turner Construction, who had managed the High School renovation project. It is not a 

“not to exceed” contract. Turner handles the subcontractors. Mr. Rusihauser asked 

why, given the increased cost from $38,000,000 [which was for the concept] to the 

actual projected cost of $44,000,000 for the renovation, the school wasn’t being built 

new? Mr. Hampson explained that renovation of the School was mandated by the 

Board of Ed, Board of Selectmen and reinforced by a forensic report. To build a new 

school was a moot point since it would require finding a site of 33 acres of land, 

which is not available and would require new infrastructure which would drive the 

cost to between $73,000,000 and $83,000,000. To build a new school at the existing 
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site wouldn’t be possible either because there was no place to move the students and 

faculty during construction.  

He assured Mr. Rutishauser that the Miller Driscoll Building Committee had studied 

and deliberated over all possible avenues before determining that a total renovation 

was the best course of action. Mr. Brennan added that a new sewer had also been 

recently built for the Miller Driscoll School because their septic system had failed.  

A brief discussion ensued. Ms. Vanderslice requested the Statement of Requirements, 

the Forensic Audit and the Educational Specs. Mr. Hampson said they would get 

them to her. Mr. Creeth, referring to the impact on debt service, asked Mr. Brennan 

what the trajectory would be after 5 years. Mr. Brennan said that he would look into it 

and get back to him.  

Mr. Kalamarides said that he had only attended one meeting of the Miller Driscoll 

Building Committee but was very impressed by the Committee and feels that the 

project has been well thought out. He hopes the Board will approve it quickly. 

Mr. Serenbetz asked the Board to get any other questions to him, which will be 

passed on to the Building Committee for answers. He proposed scheduling another 

Special Meeting in early August at which time the Board of Finance will vote to 

approve the Miller Driscoll Project.  

 

Status Report – Sandy Dennies 

 

Ms. Dennies gave the Status Report saying that although it’s as of June 30, 2014, it’s 

not the final report because there are still entries coming in. They have collected more 

taxes than projected and the Education revenue is up mainly from funds received 

because they closed out old construction grants. (For details on the Status Report see 

attached file). 

 

Janney Portfolio 

 

The Board had requested a report from Janney on the book value of the Mortgage 

backed Securities in the Janney portfolio. A discussion ensued around the 

requirements of reporting the losses on some of these CMOs (required by GASB) and 

whether to hold on to them or sell them. A lengthy discussion ensued. A Motion was 

made by Ms. Vanderslice to sell those CMOs that are at a net gain, hold any that are 

at a net loss and discontinue buying them in the future. The motion was seconded by 

Mr. Rutishauser and carried unanimously.  

 

  

  



Report on Policies and Procedures Related to Legal Settlements Between 

WPS/BoE and Parents 

Ms. Vanderslice passed out a status report of her review of the WPS legal settlement 

policies and procedures (attached herewith). The Board discussed the report content 

including the suggested recommendations. The Board agreed to share the 

recommendations with the Board of Ed in the form of a letter.  

 

The Meeting adjourned at 9:15 PM. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

Mariana Corrado 

 

 

 



 

 

 
FINANCE DEPARTMENT 

Tel  (203) 563-0114 

Fax (203) 563-0299 

 

 

 

 
TOWN HALL 

238 Danbury Road 

Wilton, Connecticut  06897 

 

 

July 16, 2014 

 

To:  Board of Finance 

 

From: Sandra L. Dennies, CFO 

 

Re:  Budget Status Report as of  June 30, 2014 – Not Final 

 

Attached please find the June 16, 2014 status report of the budget as of June 30, 2014 when the 

Town had completed 104.38% of the fiscal year.  That is, the Town has until August 30, 2014 to 

close the books on the fiscal year ended June 30.  The auditor then has the opportunity to make 

correcting Journal Entries and they complete their audit later in the fall.  At this time, at 104.38% 

completion of the fiscal year, there remains many additional entries to make for the FY 14 fiscal 

year. 

 

Revenues: 

 

Taxes are on target with 102.01% having been collected for the end of the fiscal year.  The 

breakdown shows that current taxes have been collected at a 100.95% rate with motor vehicle 

supplemental tax collections (139.49%) and back tax collections (233.87%).  Interest and Lien 

fees also reflect a 176.13% collection.  This heightened return is due to a number of deferrals 

being repaid this year. 

  

Education Intergovernmental revenue collections are at 137.87% as the majority of educational 

intergovernmental revenues were collected late in the second half of the fiscal year.  School 

construction principal ($224.71%)) and interest (113.51%) has been received greater than 

budgeted due to the closing of three 2002 school construction grants.  The grant projects are 

being audited by the State so that some of the revenues that have come to the Town may need to 

be recognized as payables to the State based upon their audit findings.  

 

Town Intergovernmental revenues also reflect that stronger State collections occur in the second 

half of the fiscal year with 113.05% collected through June 30.  This reflects all revenues greater 

than originally budgeted except the Pequot Pilot funds for which a final grant payment is yet to 

be received.    

 

Licenses, Permits & Fees are better than anticipated with 135.20% collected to date. The Town’s 

greatest collections have been in Conveyance Tax ($634,325.17) with the collections from a 

$19.2 million commercial sale at 372 Danbury Road and another $39.7 commercial sale at 5 

River Road, a $84,752 penalty paid on farm land that was sold within the 10 year period defined  

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

in the statutes, and on the sale of two large homes in Wilton.  In the Other Town Clerk Fees 

categories Sport Licenses are slightly down ($27.00 or 77.50%) as they are available to purchase 

online from the State, Recording Fees are down ($18,096.00 or 86.08%) as most refinancing has 

been completed, and Farm fees are also down ($1825.00 or 81.75%) as they are tied to the 

recording fees paid.   

 

Planning and Zoning revenues have already surpassed budget by approximately $1,332 and the 

Building Department has surpassed their budgeted revenues by $55,618.25.  The Finance 

Department’s Alarm Registration (new higher fee and the cleanup of outstanding violations has 

brought in approximately $26,755 more than the $12,000 originally budgeted. Dial-A-Ride is up 

by $870.00 or collections at 117.40% as is Application Fees for Environmental Affairs.  They are 

seeing 144.66% collections, however, they estimate that that is based on the new fee structure as 

the number of applications is low compared to prior years.  The Environmental Health 

Permits/Fees total $36,958.50 or a collection rate of 215.50%:  Health Department issues those 

permits and it has seen the increase due to the new increased fees effective July 1, 2013  and the 

fact that Wilton has added a number of new food service establishments over the past several 

months. This coupled with increased plan reviews and a more timely method of fee collections 

has the Health Department bringing in additional revenues. 

 

Other Revenues –The category of Other Revenues as a whole reflects a 85.94% collection.  

Having had the Finance Department book a prior year’s $5860 return from CIRMA, the 

Worker’s Comp carrier, along with an unbudgeted $9,739 State Grant for Police time spent in 

Sandy Hook bring Miscellaneous Revenues to collections beyond their original budget.  Also, a 

significant number of Police Permits have been issued bringing that to $2,405 above the $2,600 

budget and the $8,000 budgeted Athletic Fees have come at $14,131.66 making those categories 

collections greater than budget as well. 

 

Given the better than anticipated interest income of $216,485.22 and the enhanced collections, 

revenues are showing good collections at the end of June at 102.01%.   

 

Expenditures: 

 

At the 104.38% year completion mark, expenditures to date total 95.75%.  There remains several 

expenditures that are yet to be recorded to the FY 14 year. 

 

Debt Service has experienced 99.26% completion at the fiscal year end.  A total of 

$9,074,841.26 was paid in notes due while the $68,090 was paid out to issue debt in FY 14.  

 

Board of Education reflects expenditure levels with 98.11% expended.  The Finance Department 

is working with the Board of Education at this time to address the end of year.   

 

Board of Selectman Operating is approximately 95.75% expended.  We monitor use of funds in 

the last month of the fiscal year to ensure that charges are being made to the appropriate year.  

There are a few departments/divisions for which estimates of costs have been too low and 

several other departments that appear to be on the cusp of becoming over budget by the true end  



 

 

 

 

 

of the fiscal year.  All of the departments and the amounts of the over spending by each division 

will be better known once all of the entries are made for the year.  Prime expenditures in the 

divisions where there is an overage are as follows: 

Other Town Properties – for heating and air conditioning repairs 

WVAC – increased cost of worker’s comp insurance 

Georgetown Fire District – increased tax for the district 

Highways – Teamster’s Employee Contribution to 401A and truck repairs 

Tennis – Court repairs – High School and Middlebrook Courts  

Parks & Grounds – Maintenance expenses (we still need to review charges for part time salary 

and movement of charges to the appropriate account)    

Environmental Affairs – Unbudgeted legal costs for Kaiser land acquisition 

Health – release of prior director and the first year of new director 

Insurance – underestimation of claims to be paid 

 

Board of Selectman Capital  -  

 

At 70.59% expended, progress has been made in expenditures through the end of June, however, 

additional payments are yet to be paid. Many items have been delivered, however, the bills have 

yet to be paid for the month end. 

 

Of the capital projects included in the budget, carryover of funds will occur in the 

Assessment/Appraisal Service, the Information Systems, Police Vehicles Use, Public Works for 

Sanders, Parks and Recreation Landscaping Improvements, and Board of Education Professional 

Services, Engineering and Architectural.   There are additional payments due for payment in 

June, but the balance of the capital projects will allow an estimated $25,000 to be returned to the 

general fund.  

 

 Charter Authority has not been drawn down to date. 














































